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Dear Danika,

Application Number:	21/02851/AOP
Proposal:	Outline planning application with all matters reserved except for access, layout, and scale for the construction of a new Category C prison (up to 67,000m2 GEA) within a secure perimeter fence together with access, parking, landscaping, and associated engineering works
Location:	HM Prison Grendon, Springhill Road, Grendon Underwood

Thank you for your re-consultation dated the 2nd December 2021 with regard to the above planning application. In my original highway comments dated the 2nd August 2021, I raised several highway concerns and sought further information. The applicant has submitted a Highways Technical Addendum dated November 2021, and I have the following highway comments to make:

Access

In my original highway comments, I sought justification for a new access onto Grendon Road to serve the proposed prison. The applicant notes that it is not possible to use the existing access serving HMP Grendon and HMP Springhill for non-highway and operational reasons, and that a new separate access is therefore required.

The applicant commissioned an independent Stage 1 Road Safety Audit (RSA) of the new access, and a copy of the Stage 1 RSA is provided in Appendix G of the Highways Technical Addendum. The RSA raises concern with the proximity of the new access to the give-way gateway feature entering Edgcott, specifically, that collisions may occur between vehicles turning right to exit the access and vehicles waiting to enter Edgcott village. Also, insufficient forward visibility towards vehicles turning right into the new access off Grendon Road, increases the likelihood of shunt type collisions. In addition, the RSA highlights that access for a 16.5m articulated vehicle is tight.

The applicant has provided a Designers Response which notes that the volume of traffic turning right out of the proposed prison access will not generate conflict between vehicles waiting to enter Edgcott at the traffic-calming. Also, sufficient forward visibility towards vehicles turning right into the new access off Grendon Road can be achieved within highways land to comply with highway requirements. In addition, the kerb-lines of the proposed site access could be adjusted via detailed design as part of a highway legal agreement. I am satisfied that a suitable access arrangement including the requisite visibility splays and constructed to highway standards can be secured by planning condition, and via detailed design as part of a highway legal agreement.

Trips and Traffic Impacts

The applicant’s Highways Technical Addendum explains that the stand-alone junction capacity assessment in the Transport Assessment (TA) takes into consideration the impact of the development proposals during the morning peak (07:00 – 08:00) and the evening peak (17:00 – 18:00). These time periods have been determined by the daily flow profile presented in Figure 1 of the Highways Technical Addendum, which demonstrates that the network peak hours in 2019 were 07:00 – 08:00 and 17:00 – 18:00. It also notes that the development peak hours are 07:00 – 08:00 and 17:00 – 18:00, as outlined in Section 5.5.2 of the TA. Furthermore, when you calculate the combined peak, taking into consideration the impact of the development proposals on the local highway network, the peak hours are 07:00 – 08:00 and 17:00 – 18:00.

A 2026 junction capacity assessment has been undertaken for the proposed site access and this access is forecast to operate within acceptable capacity thresholds in 2026. The A41 / The Broadway Junction has also been reassessed for 2026, and the modelling demonstrates that this junction operates over acceptable capacity thresholds in 2026, without development. The junction performance is forecast to further reduce in 2026 with development. This matches the conclusion of the TA and therefore the highway mitigation improvement scheme presented in the TA is still proposed. The stand-alone junction capacity modelling indicates that the proposed highway mitigation improvement scheme at the A41 / The Broadway Junction would reduce the impact of the development proposals, and provide a comparable junction performance to the 2026, without development scenario.

As requested within my previous highway comments, the applicant has undertaken a stand-alone junction capacity assessment for the Edgcott Road / Main Street Junction. The modelling indicates that this junction is forecast to operate within acceptable capacity thresholds in all assessment scenarios. I am satisfied with the assessments and the outcomes.

Highway Mitigation

A highway mitigation improvement scheme at the A41 / The Broadway Junction is proposed, as shown on drawing: GREN-ATKHGN-A41-DR-D-2000 within Appendix Q of the TA. The proposed highway mitigation improvement scheme includes:

· Minor layout adjustments and localised widening along The Broadway to enhance the operational capacity of the existing junction layout.
· An extension to the existing dedicated right-turn bay along the A41 to increase the existing storage capacity for right-turning vehicles.
· The introduction of high-friction surfacing and renewed carriageway lining.
· The removal of vegetation to the west of the junction to improve the visibility from The Broadway.
· The introduction of advanced directional signage.

Junction capacity modelling indicates that the proposed highway mitigation improvement scheme would reduce the impact of the development proposals, and provide a comparable junction performance to the opening year, without development scenario. Also, the introduction of physical mitigation measures should improve highway safety at the junction. In addition, the proposed highway improvements would not introduce any additional delay along the A41 mainline, which is considered part of the principle road network within Buckinghamshire.

The applicant commissioned an independent Stage 1 RSA of the junction improvement, and a copy of the Stage 1 RSA, along with a Designers Response has been provided. The RSA raises concern that insufficient driver information could result in confusion and hesitation, increasing the likelihood of shunt type collisions, and that insufficient offset of signage could increase the likelihood of vehicles striking signs. I am satisfied that the Designers Response addresses these concerns, and that these matters can be addressed via detailed design as part of a highway legal agreement. The proposed junction improvement is considered acceptable in operational and highway safety terms.

The proposed development will generate additional traffic along Edgcott Road, Grendon Underwood. I would therefore seek that the applicant provides a financial contribution towards the feasibility and implementation of a traffic calming scheme along Edgcott Road, to the west of Grendon Underwood, to mitigate the traffic impacts of the proposed prison. Chicanes and priority systems similar to those through Edgcott should be explored, and a financial contribution of £50k would be required for a feasibility study, statutory public consultation, and the implementation of a traffic calming scheme along Edgcott Road, Grendon Underwood, in the event that the planning application is approved.

Sustainability and Travel Plan

In my original highway comments, I raised concern that the site is not in a very accessible and sustainable transport location. The applicant acknowledges that there are limited opportunities for staff trips to be undertaken by public transport, and those members of staff working late shifts are unlikely to walk, cycle, or use public transport.

Whilst the applicant notes that there may be scope for some staff to live in the local area, and walk to and from the prison, shift patterns mean this is unlikely for safety and security reasons. In addition, it is not possible to provide evidence from existing Ministry of Justice sites, because the origin and destination data for staff at existing HMP sites is very sensitive and confidential. The origin and destination data for visitors is also very sensitive and confidential. For security reasons, the Ministry of Justice will not release data which potentially identifies where a visitor or staff member lives, and how they travel. Staff requirements and shift patterns can vary between prisons, and even if the information was available, it would not necessarily be reflective of how the new prison is going to operate, and visitor travel patterns vary between each prison and inmate. From the information before me, I can only conclude that very few staff and visitors would lively locally, and potentially walk to and from the new prison. The area is unlit, and the footway along Grendon Road is narrow, and adjacent to a busy 40mph road which is not conducive to walking. Furthermore, the proposed prison is not within walking distance of any larger settlements, or towns, and very few trips to and from the prison would be on foot. 

Cycling is an option for journeys further afield, including Calvert, Marsh Gibbon, and Kingswood, however there is no formal cycle infrastructure provision along these routes, and therefore cycle journeys would be undertaken on the local highway network. The Council’s Travel Plan Officer has requested that as the site is close to a planned section of the Buckinghamshire Greenway cycle route, the applicant should link into this to encourage more cycling. In the event that this planning application is supported, this could be explored. Whilst this may help encourage cycling, there are limited locations within a reasonable 5km cycling catchment, and this prison is likely to draw specialist staff and visitors from far afield. The number of cyclists is likely to be very low. It is a policy requirement for cycle parking to be provided for those who may wish to cycle. In addition, if the application is supported, then cycle parking will need to be lit, covered, and secure, and showers and changing facilities should be provided to encourage staff to cycle. 

The existing Aylesbury bound bus stop located outside Willow Lodge may have to be relocated due to the proximity to the proposed site access, and the potential conflict between vehicles associated with the proposed development and buses stopping along Grendon Road to allow passengers to board and alight. The relocation of the bus stop will need to be agreed by the Council’s Passenger Transport Team. The Passenger Transport Team has advised that the Aylesbury bound bus stop, which has an older shelter, and which is presumably Parish Council owned should be replaced. A financial contribution of £20k should be sought, including £7k for a new bus shelter, £3k for raised kerbs, and £10k for Real Time Passenger Information (RTPI). On the opposite side of Grendon Road, there is a small area of hard-standing right on the apex of the bend and immediately opposite the entrance to the existing prison. It is suggested that this is relocated opposite the Aylesbury Bound bus stop, as it is unlikely that two buses would meet, though the position of both bus stops and the new access will require further consideration. New hard-standing should be provided, and also dropped kerbs and footway to enable pedestrians to cross to and from the bus stop. The footway may need to extend northwards to the existing gateway feature where the road is narrower for pedestrians to cross.

Whilst the above enhancements would be of some benefit to bus passengers, this does not overcome the issue that bus services are limited. The Passenger Transport Team has commented that existing bus services provide a limited hourly service throughout the day, and that this is due to be revamped due to reliability problems, and it is likely that a reduced frequency will be introduced shortly due to reliability issues. At present, there is a temporary bus timetable, and there are generally only two bus services a day passing the site. This is due to temporary road closures which may be temporary for the next two to three years, as they are associated with HS2 and EWR. In the long-term, it is unclear what impact HS2 and EWR and associated weight restrictions on existing roads will have on bus routing. Also, whilst the Council recently published a Bus Service Improvement Plan in November 2021, there is unlikely to be sufficient funds to make meaningful changes and improvements to existing bus services serving Grendon Underwood and Edgcott. There is a desire for more use of public transport within the Travel Plan, however what currently runs is unlikely to meet the needs of the new prison, as for example, there is no bus which would enable staff to arrive between 7am and 8am. Current bus services operate between Aylesbury and Marsh Gibbon via Waddesdon, Quainton, and Steeple Claydon, and the connection with Aylesbury which has a train station may provide some opportunity for visitor travel.

The Passenger Transport Team has advised that a financial contribution of £194k to be used towards two years funding for an extra bus, 10 hours a day, 6 days a week could be sought to increase bus frequency. The nearest train station is Bicester Village, so the funds could either change the no. 16 service, or provide a new service to Bicester Village to make that link, which could also boost transport from other local villages. Whilst a financial contribution towards public transport may encourage and promote public transport use to and from the prison, it is unclear how many staff and visitors would use the bus, and whether there would be sufficient usage to warrant a continued service, and consolidate the service so that it would be commercial. Alternatively, demand response passenger transport might be an option, though a commitment from the applicant to provide this would be required. The existing bus services are inadequate to serve the proposed prison, and at present, I am not convinced that the potential options are robust.
 
The applicant submitted an Outline Travel Plan as part of this planning application, and the Council’s Travel Plan Officer noted that this is a well thought out Travel Plan with some good measures to reduce single occupancy car use, however, there is some additional information required before we are able to approve the Travel Plan. A £5k Travel Plan monitoring fee, details of the Travel Plan Coordinator, and a copy of the Travel Information Pack can be secured via section 106 obligation, in the event that planning permission is granted. In addition, cycle parking which is well lit, covered, and secure, and showers and changing facilities can be secured through future reserved matters planning applications. The applicant notes that they have reduced the number of cycle spaces to 36, in accordance with the BREEAM requirements and forecast multi-modal trip generation. Previously, 74 cycle spaces were proposed, and I would like the Travel Plan to include a mechanism to monitor cycle usage and increase provision as required. The Travel Plan is a live document, which will be monitored and additional measures may be required to reduce single occupancy car use by 10%. Whilst the Council’s Travel Plan Officer has noted that this is a well thought out Travel Plan with some good measures to reduce single occupancy car use, this is only element of the sustainable transport considerations for the site, and I still have concerns.

In my previous highway comments, I acknowledged that a development of this nature requiring a large site area will generally be located in less accessible and sustainable transport locations such as this. However, I have further investigated this matter. HMP Berwyn, an existing Category C male prison in Wrexham, North Wales, is located around 4 miles south of Wrexham, on the edge of an industrial estate, and there are bus services connecting the site with Wrexham which has a train station. HMP Five Wells, a new Category C male prison, is located around one mile south of Wellingborough, which has a train station, and the site is on a bus route. Also, there is a wide residential catchment serving this prison, and pedestrian infrastructure and lighting in the surrounding area. I trust that this issue will be assessed by the Planning Officer in their report.

I have not been provided with evidence to demonstrate that staff and visitors of the proposed HM Prison Grendon will live locally and access the site by non-car modes, there are limited locations within a reasonable 5km cycling catchment, and bus services are sporadic. The location of the site is such that it has only limited access by non-car modes of travel. The absence of adequate infrastructure and the sites remoteness from major built up areas is such that it is likely to be reliant on the use of the private car contrary to local and national transport policy.

Site Layout

The internal site layout has been designed to accommodate a 16.5m articulated mobile health scanner, and I am satisfied that the layout provides acceptable access, manoeuvring, and turning for a maximum 16.5m articulated vehicle, as demonstrated by the vehicle tracking within Appendix J of the Highways Technical Addendum.

Parking

An updated Site Block Plan has been provided in Appendix K of the Highways Technical Addendum which shows a total of 453 parking spaces consistent with the TA. Dedicated parking areas providing 392 staff spaces and 61 visitor spaces, including a total of 23 disabled spaces are indicated on the updated Site Block Plan. The updated Site Block Plan also shows 23 dedicated car sharing spaces and 45 electric vehicle spaces. An additional 44 electric vehicle spaces are to be installed as infrastructure only, to allow the charging stations to be provided by the occupier in the future as required, and to support the Department for Transport’s Decarbonising Transport Agenda.

Standard parking spaces of 2.8m by 5.0m are proposed, in line with the parking standards contained within the newly adopted Vale of Aylesbury Local Plan (VALP), and the disabled spaces include additional transfer / clearance space. The parking areas include a minimum 6m of access / manoeuvring space, which would provide acceptable access, manoeuvring, and turning. However, electric vehicle charging spaces should be 3m by 6m, and the parking dimensions should be increased to comply with the VALP parking standards.

Grendon Underwood Parish Council has raised concern that there is insufficient parking provision to accommodate the number of staff that would be on site at any one time, and that the car parking calculations do not appear to take account of the numerous indirect staff who are needed to run a prison. In addition, they note that there was a significant under-estimation of how many car parking spaces were required at HM Prison Berwyn, which opened in 2017. This is said to be because approximately 200 indirect staff were not taken into account in the car parking requirement calculations, and as a result, an additional 194 parking spaces had to be created once the prison had been opened.

HMP Berwyn is an existing Category C male prison which is located around 4 miles east of Wrexham, North Wales. There are around 400 parking spaces within the site and additional over-spill parking in the order of 50 vehicles within the site can be seen from google maps. The prison has a capacity of approximately 2,000 adult males, and is located within an industrial estate. HM Prison Grendon is a proposed Category C male prison with a capacity of up to 1,468 adult males, 75% the capacity of HMP Berwyn, and whilst HMP Berwyn is likely to be a more sustainable location than HM Prison Grendon, the provision of 453 parking spaces is comparable with the parking provision and parking demand at HMP Berwyn.

HMP Five Wells is a new Category C male prison which is located around one mile south of Wellingborough. The proposed site plan associated with North Northamptonshire Council planning approval WP/16/00786/OUT shows the provision of 480 on-site parking spaces plus a reserved parking area. The new prison is to have a capacity of 1,680 adult males, and is located around one mile south of Wellingborough. HM Prison Grendon is slightly smaller with a capacity of up to 1,468 adult males, and whilst HMP Five Wells is likely to be a more sustainable location than HM Prison Grendon, the provision of 453 parking spaces is comparable with HMP Five Wells.

The overall parking provision of 453 parking spaces is based on evidence from other similar facilities and takes account of the availability of existing public transport, and the existing travel characteristics at this location. Specifically, operating and visiting times have been used to determine the arrival and departure times of uniform staff, non-uniform staff, and visitors, and overlapping during shift changes to inform the potential parking accumulation within the site. As stated in my previous highway comments, I am satisfied with this approach. I am also satisfied that the provision of 453 on-site parking spaces would not result in over-spill parking on the highway or result in highway safety issues. The Council’s Travel Plan Officer welcomes the car sharing spaces, as it is a useful method of reducing single occupancy car use.

Construction Traffic

The applicant notes that they have appointed a Contractors Alliance who are in the process of reviewing the Construction Traffic Management Plan (CTMP), and will issue a copy of the document to Buckinghamshire Council once it has been reviewed. Whilst it would be useful to see the CTMP, it is standard practice for a CTMP to be secured via pre-commencement planning condition, should this planning application be approved. 

Summary

Whilst the applicant has provided some additional transport information, which has addressed several highway concerns, I have fundamental concerns with the accessibility and transport sustainability of the site. The Highway Authority objects and recommends that this planning application is refused for the following reason:

The location of the site is such that it has only limited access by non-car modes of travel. The absence of adequate infrastructure and the sites remoteness from major built up areas is such that it is likely to be reliant on the use of the private car contrary to local and national transport policy. The development is therefore contrary to the National Planning Policy Framework, Buckinghamshire Council Local Transport Plan 4 (adopted April 2016) and the Buckinghamshire Council Highways Development Management Guidance document (adopted July 2018).

Yours sincerely

Andrew Cooper
Senior Highways Development Management Officer
Highways Development Management
Planning Growth & Sustainability
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